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Planning & Zoning Commission
Town of Brooklyn
Regular Meeting 

Wednesday, November 5, 2014

Clifford B. Green Meeting Center

69 South Main Street

7 p.m. 

MINUTES
I. Call to Order - Chair, Carlene Kelleher, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
II. Roll Call - Carlene Kelleher, Michelle Sigfridson, A. Kerouack, Craig Dunlop, Donald Francis, David Fuss, Derek Wesolowski.
C. Kelleher stated that the Commission will be having a new Alternate Member, Alan Carpenter.
Staff Present – Jana Roberson, AICP, Land Use Administrator.

III. Seating of Alternates – None.
IV. Adoption of Minutes:

1. Regular Meeting Minutes October 1, 2014.
Motion by D. Fuss to accept the Minutes of the October 1, 2014 meeting of the Brooklyn Planning and Zoning Commission as submitted. Second by D. Wesolowski. Motion carried unanimously.
2. Special Meeting Minutes October 21, 2014.
Motion by A. Kerouack to accept the Minutes of the October 21, 2014 meeting of the Brooklyn Planning and Zoning Commission with the following correction:

Add the following bullet item (to be placed as the fifth bullet) under:

VI.     Other Unfinished Business:
1. Discussion of Village Center District Rewrite.
· 3.4.5.6.6 – Discussion of the term “minimized” as it occurs in the draft regulation. Replace “minimized” with “discouraged”.
Second by M. Sigfridson. Motion carried 6-0. D. Fuss abstained.
V. Public Commentary – None.
VI. Unfinished Business:

a. Reading of Legal Notice – None.
b. Continued Public Hearings – None.
c. New Public Hearings – None.
VII. Other Unfinished Business:

1. ZRC14-002 (Thomas Dziki) Request to amend Article 3 Section 3.4.8.2 to allow multi-family dwellings in accordance with Article 7 of the zoning regulations by special permit in the planned commercial zone. 

Request to amend Article 3 Section 3.4.8.6.6 to except multi-family dwellings from a regulation prohibiting three story buildings within 200’ feet of a property boundary. 

Request to amend Article 7 Section 7.2.3 to allow a maximum height of 45 feet and 3 stories for multi-family dwellings in the planned commercial zone. (Letter of withdrawal received).
C. Kelleher stated that this Application had been withdrawn.

Motion by M. Sigfridson to move Items:

VIII. New Business:

a. Applications:

1. SP14-009 Our Lady of LaSalette Church, 25 Providence Road, Map 24, Lot 139, VCD Zone; A proposal to install a new handicapped entrance and sacristy, remove failing retaining wall and driveway on eastern side of church and install new entrance on lower level of church with associated grading in the Village Center District., and

b. Other New Business:

1. Discussion of 14.1.3 Structural Alterations to non-conforming buildings. 
To above Item:
VII.
Other Unfinished Business:

2. Discussion of Village Center District Rewrite. 
Second by C. Dunlop. Motion carried unanimously.

VIII. New Business:

a. Applications:

1. SP14-009 Our Lady of LaSalette Church, 25 Providence Road, Map 24, Lot 139, VCD Zone; A proposal to install a new handicapped entrance and sacristy, remove failing retaining wall and driveway on eastern side of church and install new entrance on lower level of church with associated grading in the Village Center District. 
Albert Messore, Almada Drive, represented the Applicant and gave an overview of the proposed project. He explained that they want to divide the project into three phases and he provided an informational sheet to the Members of the Commission. He stated that the Church does not have handicap access which is mandated.
Phase I to start in Spring 2015 and completed in Summer 2015: 

· Handicapped Ramp with new entry into the Church

· Increase the size of the Sacristy

Phase II to begin in Fall 2015 and complete in Fall 2015:

· Remove old driveway and failing retaining wall on the other side of the Church (which they have closed off due to safety reasons), re-grade the entire lawn on that side and eliminate the driveway on Route 6. They have contacted State DOT and the Applicant will have to replace curbing and sidewalks on Route 6 and plant grass to look like adjacent areas.

Phase III may be done simultaneously with Phase II work:
· Cut a swale for a walkway from the old driveway and create an entry into the basement level of the Church.
J. Roberson stated that the proposed addition would be compatible with the existing structure and that further architectural review may not be necessary, however, that would be the Commission’s decision.

There was a consensus among the Commission Members that architectural review is not necessary.
Motion by M. Sigfridson to accept the application and schedule a public hearing on application SP14-009 Our Lady of LaSalette Church, 25 Providence Road, Map 24, Lot 139, VCD Zone; A proposal to install a new handicapped entrance and sacristy, remove failing retaining wall and driveway on eastern side of church and install new entrance on lower level of church with associated grading in the Village Center District for the next regular meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission to be held on December 3, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. at the Clifford B. Green Memorial Building located at 69 South Main Street Brooklyn, CT. Second by A. Kerouack. Motion carried unanimously.

b. Other New Business:

1. Discussion of 14.1.3 Structural Alterations to non-conforming buildings. 
J. Roberson read Article 14.1, 14.1.1, and 14.1.2, and 14.1.3 from the Regulations and explained that a resident would like to put an addition on a non-conforming structure (front yard setback). The addition would also be within the front yard setback matching the building line. J. Roberson consulted with the Town Attorney and his opinion was that structural alteration of that kind would not be permitted, but he also acknowledged that the wording of the wording of the regulations was somewhat imprecise. 
Paul Archer, Archer Surveying, provided plans for the Commission Members to view and he stated his interpretation of the regulations. He stated that the existing structure (owned by Rukstela) was there prior to the adoption of zoning regulations. He stated that the non-conformity is the closest front corner of the building to the road (31.8 feet). The addition would go from 31.8 feet to 34.5 feet, so he feels this is not increasing the non-conformity, but rather, making it more conforming. Mr. Archer stated that there is no change in use and that it is remaining residential. He believes that 14.1.3 of the regulations would allow for this addition. He also referred to 14.3 – Replacement. He feels a variance is not needed.
Discussion ensued.

There was a consensus among the Commission Members that the Application should proceed for review by the ZEO. It was mentioned that these regulations should be clarified.
At this time, D. Fuss stated that the Sewer Authority would like to put a single-pitch roof on top of the entryway of the pump station on Tatnic Road to stop snow from going in. He stated that this would not increase the size of the non-conformity and it would not go outside of the footprint – just going up. He feels there is no reason to go to the ZBA with this. They will be applying for a building permit and he will bring photos to the P&Z’s December meeting.

J. Roberson stated that they are not sure were the lot lines are and that it has not been surveyed. She suggested that if surveying is done in the area, the pump house and appurtenances should be included to determine where the Town-owned right-of-way is in relation to some privately owned properties in the neighborhood. She stated that she would take direction from the Commission on this issue and that it should be on the list of items to be clarified.
Discussion ensued.

VII. Other Unfinished Business:

2. Discussion of Village Center District Rewrite.
J Roberson and the Commission reviewed the new Draft VCD Updated dated November 5, 2014. The following are changes to be made:

· It was decided that, under the definition of minor modification, beneath (d), change wording to read “The determination of what is a minor modification be made by the Zoning Enforcement Officer who may consult with the Planning and Zoning Commission Chairman…” It was also decided to be consistent with terms such as Land Use Administrator vs. ZEO. 
· Add “inside a building/structure” to the definition of craftsperson.
Discussion ensued regarding non-commercial agricultural uses and commercial agricultural uses. J. Roberson read the current definition of Agricultural Use. 
A.Kerouack expressed concern regarding historic language being eliminated and suggested that the Town Attorney be consulted.

Changes continued:

· 3.4.5.6.6 – Change “minimized” to “discouraged.” 

· 3.4.5.6.8 – Change to read, “…The removal, demolition, or alteration of stone walls within the VCD shall not be permitted unless the applicant has demonstrated to the satisfaction of the ZEO or the Planning and Zoning Commission (whomever is the permitting entity) that such removal, demolition, or alteration is necessary for the continued use of the property.”
D. Fuss left at this time (8:42 pm). 

Changes continued:

· 3.4.5.6.9 – J. Roberson to add a sentence to make it clear that hours of operation for special permit uses can be modified. Change the hours of operation to 6 am to 11 pm.
· 3.4.5.6.15 – Remove and replace 3.4.5.9.1 with “Utilities shall be placed underground whenever practicable. The Commission may require that utilities be placed underground for new construction or Special Permit Uses.

· Add items to the Appendix.

· 3.4.5.6.1 – Attach the Secretary of the Interior Standards. 
J. Roberson will make the above changes and send to Town Attorney, Peter Alter, for review. Should be ready for scheduling public hearing at the December meeting. J. Roberson to post the final draft on the website when available. Property owners will need to be notified. J. Roberson will check on whether property owners need to be notified individually.

3. Discussion of Limited Business Enterprise.
J. Roberson and the Commission reviewed the draft definition and it was acceptable to go to the Town Attorney for review and prepare for scheduling public hearing at the December meeting.
4. Discussion of Regulations Rewrite. 

5. Build-out update. 
C. Kelleher stated that progress is being made on the above two items.
VIII. New Business:

a. Applications:

1.
SP14-009 Our Lady of LaSalette Church, 25 Providence Road, Map 24, Lot 139, VCD Zone; A proposal to install a new handicapped entrance and sacristy, remove failing retaining wall and driveway on eastern side of church and install new entrance on lower level of church with associated grading in the Village Center District. See Above.
b. Other New Business:

1. Discussion of 14.1.3 Structural Alterations to non-conforming buildings. See Above.
2. Scheduling of regular meeting dates 2015 to be filed with Town Clerk.
Motion by D. Wesolowski to approve the schedule of regular meeting dates with the Town Clerk as the first Wednesday of every month. Second by M. Sigfridson. Motion carried unanimously.
It was the consensus of the Commission to not schedule a planning meeting so that the Commission Members (who are interested) may attend the NECCOG Land Use Workshop on November 18, 2014. J. Roberson will inform new Alternate Member, Alan Carpenter.
IX. Reports of Officers and Committees:

1. Zoning Enforcement Officer’s Report October 2014.
D. Francis stated that he has a problem with a permit issued being referred to as an enforcement activity. He voiced concern regarding the amount of non-compliant signage in Town. He suggested setting priorities for the new ZEO. J. Roberson stated that the new ZEO works one day per week and has drafted a letter to go out to property owners in anticipation of visits. D. Francis stated that letters are not necessary and that a visit containing a discussion of the regulations between the ZEO and the property owners could all take place in less than a day. J. Roberson assured that she has conveyed that signage is top priority to the new ZEO and the process has started. D. Francis finds this unacceptable.
A.Kerouack mentioned the sign violations of Courtesy Ford and Trinity Church.

2. Wal-Mart Update.
J. Roberson reported that they did the work that they were asked to do to the detention basin (scraped it out and deposited it elsewhere on site and grassed it over and blended in to existing topography). Sil Pauley was satisfied with the work (J. Roberson received e-mail).
Request from Alan Carpenter to release the full performance bond. J. Roberson will review the requirements and if all requirements are met, she will release the performance bond.

J. Roberson will check on products being displayed outdoors and send a letter to the management of the store reminding them of the conditions of approval:

· No outside display of merchandise;
· Salt on parking lot has to be a specific kind.
3. Correspondence – None.
4. Chairman’s Report – None.
X. Public Commentary – None.
XI. Adjourn
Motion by M. Sigfridson to adjourn at 9:26 pm. Second by A. Kerouack. Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
J.S. Perreault

Recording Clerk

